San Francisco HIV Prevention Planning Council (HPPC)

Co-Chairs Report

February 12, 2009
Announcements:

Election:  At – Large Steering Committee Member:

The election for two At-large Steering Committee Members will take place at today’s HPPC meeting. At-large Members are HPPC members and are not chairs or co-chairs of their committee.  At-large members are regular members of the Committee with voting responsibilities.  The At-large seat is a two year term.  Please note that these two seats have different terms.  Jonathan Batiste has just resigned from his At-Large seat.  The term for this seat is February 1, 2009-January 31, 2010.  Tei Okamoto's term ended January 31, 2009.  The term for this seat is February 1, 2009-January 31, 2011.

2009 Marks 15 years of HIV Prevention Community Planning in San Francisco:

We want to acknowledge that last month marked the 15th year of San Francisco’s community planning commitment.  What seems easy and routine now was once precarious, uncharted, embattled, and uncertain. The commitment of DPH staff, people living with HIV, community advocates, providers, researchers, consultants – and a steady resource base – brought us from that rocky start to this moment.  

Michelle Bakken Resigns:  We are sorry to announce that Michelle has resigned from the Council.  She has been an active member on the POI committee for 2 years.  We wish her the best of luck in her future endeavors.
Vasudha Narayanan Resigns:  We are sorry to announce that Vasudha has resigned from the HPPC.  She announced at the January meeting that it would be her last meeting.  We are pleased that she will continue on the Strategies, Interventions, & Evaluation Committee as a community member.
HPPC Attendance Policy:  The HIV Prevention Section (HPS) is committed to ensuring that all HPPC members and Community Committee members clearly understand the attendance policy so that it may be simple to adhere to as well as applied fairly to everyone in the same way.  The policy is reviewed at new member orientation, and is distributed to returning members at the beginning of each council year.  Members received a copy of the attendance policy at the January 8th meeting.  Betty will send out a monthly report to keep members informed about their total absences.  If you have any questions, please contact Betty Chan Lew at 554-9492.
HPPC Process memo/evaluations:  Each month the process memo & evaluation results from HPPC meetings will be sent out to the full Council after review by the Steering committee.  If you have any questions please contact Eileen Loughran at eileen.loughran@sfdph.org.

Election Voting Process:  Some members continue to express discomfort about having to say the name of the candidates when voting during an election process.  The HPS staff reviewed the information from the HPPC bylaws and Sunshine Ordinance to address this matter.  Currently the HPPC bylaws states “All votes taken by the full HPPC will be taken by roll call vote.”  The bylaws also state, “The HPPC shall abide by state and local ordinances pertaining to meeting procedures, and where these bylaws conflict with such ordinances, the ordinances shall supersede these bylaws.” Section 67.16 of the Sunshine Ordinance also states that the minutes must reflect the “names of the members attending the meeting, the roll call vote on each matter considered at the meeting,  The Co-chairs have had numerous discussions about the concerns on the voting procedure for elections.  The Show Me the Data Committee has piloted a possible process to be utilized by the Council in the future.  The Co-chairs have determined that this issue will be sent to the Policies & Procedures work group.  If you have any questions, please contact Eileen Loughran at eileen.loughran@sfdph.org.
Follow-up from Henry Fisher Raymond’s presentation:  The cut off is typically 5; however there is a slight leeway on both sides. The denominator, which is the actual sub-population you are looking at, is important, to the decision.  If for instance we are talking about all women in SF (hundreds of thousands of women) it would probably be ok to report less than 5 as the total population size is very large and makes it hard to violate confidentiality.  But, if for instance we are talking about all Native American women over 18 and under 35 who live in  the zip code area of 94110 (perhaps as few as 5 or 10) reporting 5 or even 10 would not be ok as it would be too easy to figure out who the individuals are.  The same is true of this example for African American transwomen in the Tenderloin.  If you have any questions please contact Henry Fisher Raymond at 554-9093.
Minutes:  The minutes for the committees are “action minutes”.  We capture the main actions of the meeting.  HPS has a template that we use for action minutes for the committees.  The minutes for the full Council meetings and the Steering committee meeting are more comprehensive.  This is a decision that was made by Co-chairs and HPS staff in response to budget constraints.  If you have any questions please contact Eileen Loughran at Eileen.loughran@sfdph.org.

Martin Delaney founder of Project Inform passed away:  It is with profound sadness that Project Inform announced the passing of their Founder, Martin Delaney.  Martin’s activism was legendary.  He has assured that government, researchers and pharmaceutical companies understand and respond to the needs of HIV-positive people.  He heavily influenced the development of the strong arsenal of medications we now have to prolong life for millions of people worldwide.  Martin had educated or counseled tens of thousands of HIV-positive individuals and their caregivers about how to treat HIV.
Request for Letter of Support:  The Centers for Disease Control and Prevention (CDC) has announced availability of funding for a four year study called:  STOP (Screening Targeted Populations to Interrupt Ongoing Chains of Transmission with Enhanced Partner Notification).  The purpose of the study is to compare two methods of finding acute HIV infection - - one by pooling, which we are already doing, and the second by a new HIV test, known as a 4th generation test, which may find HIV infection sooner than the rapid tests we are using at most of our current testing sites.

This study is very important because it will help us determine which is the most feasible and cost-effective way to detect acute infections and link people to care,  and work with persons who are acutely infected to locate and test and counsel their partners.  This is a very important step for HIV Prevention in San Francisco.

The grant is 5 years and involves planning, data collection, and analysis.  All participants will be linked to care and all procedures will be IRB approved before we start the project.
HPS is planning to apply for this grant.  The deadline for submission is February 20th.  It is a grant that if funded will allow San Francisco to continue to play a leadership role in advancing testing, and linkages to care.  We will be working with our community partners, STD control, and the microbiology lab on this important project.

The HPS requests a letter of support from the HPPC.  

Robert’s Rules:  Point of Order or point of information is a question about the process or a particular motion.  You say, “Point of order” or “Point of information.” Co-chairs can allow points of order/information.  No vote is needed.
Update on City, State, and Federal issues:

New Director of the Division of HIV/AIDS Prevention at CDC appointed: Jonathan Mermin, MD, MPH has been selected to serve as the new Director of the Division of HIV/AIDS Prevention.  He will be leaving his post as Director, CDC-Kenya to join the agency in Atlanta in the next few months. He began his career with CDC in 1995 as an officer investigating a typhoid fever epidemic in Dushanbe, Tajikistan. Dr. Mermin served as the director of CDC-Uganda where he established the CDC program and supervised programmatic, epidemiologic, and administrative activities. For the last two-plus years, Dr. Mermin has served as the Director of CDC-Kenya and HHS Public Health Attaché for the U.S. Embassy.  In this position he oversees programs and research involving a broad range of infectious diseases, including HIV/AIDS, malaria, tuberculosis, emerging infections, among others. He also is responsible for the coordination of health protection and communication activities across multiple CDC Centers and two field stations. His long history of service to CDC and HIV prevention both here in the United States and internationally will serve the Division well as we move forward with reviewing our HIV prevention portfolio within the rapidly evolving domestic environment. 

Representative Lee Introduces National AIDS Strategy Resolution:  On Wednesday, January 21st Representative Barbara Lee (D-CA) introduced a Concurrent Resolution (H.Con.Res 24) expressing the sense of Congress on the need for a National AIDS Strategy. Six Representatives co-sponsored the resolution: Donna Christensen (D-VI), Michael Honda (D-CA), Gregory Meeks (D-NY), Nydia Velazquez (D-NY), Maxine Waters (D-CA), and Henry Waxman (D-CA).  The resolution calls upon the President to develop a National AIDS Strategy with input from communities most affected by the epidemic.  It also calls on the Federal government to partner with African American communities to develop strategies to reduce the impact of HIV/AIDS in the disproportionately affected African American community.  The resolution was referred to the House Energy and Commerce Committee. 
President Obama Lifts the “Mexico City Policy’:  On Friday, January 23rd, President Obama issued an Executive Order to allow foreign aid for non-governmental organizations that perform or promote abortions. This executive order, reversing a Bush administration policy that banned federal funds for international family planning groups that counsel on or provide abortions, followed the 36th anniversary of the landmark Roe v. Wade Supreme Court case.  Known as the “Mexico City policy” or global gag rule, this ban has hindered the ability of non-governmental organizations to provide a critical link between family planning services and comprehensive HIV prevention abroad.  The original “Mexico City policy” was instated by President Ronald Reagan in 1984, and reinstated by President Bush in 2001 after President Clinton issued an Executive Order to reverse the ban.  President Obama has continued the back-and-forth tradition of presidents before him by lifting the ban as one of his first executive orders in office.
Senate Passes SCHIP:  On Thursday, January 29th, the Senate overwhelmingly approved legislation to reauthorize the State Children’s Health Insurance Program Act (SCHIP) by a vote of 66 to 32.  The reauthorization would allow for an additional $32.8 billion, expanding coverage to 4 million more children.  The bill would be financed by an increase to the cigarette tax. Overall, the bill would provide health insurance to nearly 11 million low-income children, and for the first time allow the program to cover children and pregnant women who are legal immigrants The House approved similar legislation on January 14th.  Conference action will start immediately and President Obama is expected to sign a final version as early as next week.
Budget and Appropriations Update:  President Obama will not be releasing his FY 10 Budget on Monday, as new presidents essentially get a free pass from the statutory requirement to submit a budget the first Monday in February.  President Obama intends to release a broad budget framework in mid-to-late February and a full detailed budget in late March or April.
On Tuesday, January 29th House Majority Leader Steny Hoyer (D-MD) announced that the House of Representatives will take up the Fiscal Year (FY) 2009 Appropriations omnibus bill the week of February 2nd.
Economic Recovery Bill Sparks Partisan Controversy; Moves through Congress:  The American Recovery and Reinvestment Act of 2009 is closer to becoming law, but not without heated controversy. The stimulus package passed through House committees last week with a strong focus on health care reform and public health. Throughout this week, controversy swirled around several spending provisions in the bill including $200 for family planning services within Medicaid and $335 million for HIV and STD prevention. President Obama met with House and Senate Republicans on Tuesday, January 27th in hopes of garnering their support. He also persuaded House Democrats to remove the controversial provision for family planning and include tax cuts for businesses to appease Republican opposition.  But, to no avail.  On Wednesday evening the full House passed the American Recovery and Reinvestment plan without any Republican support and with 11 Democrats voting with the Republicans of 244-188. The House passed the bill at $819 billion after a recalculation by the Congressional Budget Office, down from the original $825 billion.
The Senate reconvened on Monday, February 9th to continue debate on their version of the stimulus package.  A procedural vote to limit debate on the agreed upon compromise package spearheaded by Senators Ben Nelson (D-NE) and Susan Collins (R-ME) took place Monday evening.  A full vote on the amendment package is expected early Tuesday afternoon.  The Nelson-Collins amendment eliminates the entire $5.8 billion Public Health and Social Services Emergency Fund, which included the funds for STD and HIV prevention and testing activities.  

After Tuesday’s vote in the Senate, the process moves to a conference where differences between the House and Senate packages will be resolved.  As you recall, the House package includes a $3 billion Prevention and Wellness Fund of which $335 million is intended for domestic HIV/AIDS, viral hepatitis, STD, and TB prevention programs.
Committee Updates:

Membership/Community Liaison Committee:  The committee met on January 15th.  Tonya Williams and Montica Levy are Committee Co-Chairs.  Tonya will continue to be the Steering Committee representative. The group will vote on their regular meeting time, brainstorm exit interview questions, and discuss how HPPC can help secure funding for TG populations at their next meeting. The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, February 18th from 2:30-4:00 PM.  
Points of Integration between Prevention and Care (POI):  This committee will meet the first Monday of the month from 3-5 PM.  David Diaz (HPPC) and Susan Philip (HSPC) were elected Co-chairs at the January 12th meeting.  The chapter of the plan POI is responsible for is the Epidemiologic Profile, which lays out the data and trends of HIV in San Francisco.  The POI committee voted last year to include an integrated Epi chapter in the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan.  This means that the chapter will include data related to both prevention and care.  At the January 12th meeting, the committee began reviewing the first part of the draft outline – the section on the demographics of the city of San Francisco.  At the February 2nd meeting, the members continued to review the draft outline and were able to get through the remainder of the chapter.  Members provided feedback that Harder+Company will integrate and bring back to the next meeting which will be held on Monday, March 2nd.  POI is scheduled to present at the April 9th HPPC meeting.
Show Me the Data! Getting Ready for SF’s Next HIV Prevention Plan:  The group requested that Co-chairs approve the development of a Community Assessment Working Group to focus on the CA chapter. Co-chairs approved this request. The working group will have a meeting on February 19, from 3-5 pm, and a meeting in March that has not yet been scheduled.  The committee discussed and voted to proceed with the inclusion of Transmales in BRP1. A minority report will be developed to capture the thoughts of the two members that did not agree with the vote. The next SMTD committee meeting is scheduled for Thursday, 3/5 from 3-5:30 pm.
Strategies, Interventions, & Evaluation:  The group discussed elements to be included in the "PwP" section of the Strategies & Interventions chapter of the Plan. Janise Kim, from Harder + Company, will draft the PwP section of the chapter based on the discussion for the Committee to review. The Committee is having a special meeting on February 11, from 4-6pm, to review the draft "HIV Status Awareness" and "Syringe Access & Disposal" sections of the chapter.  
Comments/Questions from January 8th meeting:
	Thank you to Tracey and Ken for standing up for Steve. I agree with Ken when he said that the way the situation was dealt with would naturally intimidate anyone in terms of speaking up.
	The Co-chairs have discussed this issue. The Steering committee has also had an opportunity to debrief the situation, and clarify the process of approving chapters for the Plan. 

	Can we get a copy of Alex Kral’s study of day laborers to the HPPC.
	This has been sent out to HPPC members.

	The laminated cards with HIV incidence need to be updated
	This is being followed up on by HPS staff.

	
	



1

